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March  2006                                                             Number   111 

 

Canadian Prairie Lily Society 

                Newsletter 
               

President’s Message  

Here comes spring!  Another exciting year of 
gardening is just around the corner. This winter has 
been very mild with the exception of the last couple 
of days.  As I write this message today our 
temperature in Saskatoon is around -30 Celsius with 
wind chill -45   but it is sunny! 
 
In the 2005 March Newsletter an article titled 
“Oriental Lilies in Zones 2 and 3a” described a 
method of growing these lilies in our climate zones.  I 
have several pots buried in the garden and at the end 
of March I hope to retrieve them and carry on with 
my experiment.  The pots are under good snow cover 
so things look promising.  I will let you know how 
things work out in up coming newsletters.  This past 
fall I planted the Division VIII inter-divisional crosses I 
had in pots (potted in spring’05) into the flowers 
beds. I can’t wait to see how they will perform this 
year.  I hope to have some photos of these lilies at 
the AGM.   
  
The CPLS executive has been hard at work to make 
the upcoming “lily year” 2006 exciting. 
We have planned for a number of events and need 
your participation to make them a success. We hope 
you can set some time aside to participate. The 
events are fun, informative and best of all low 
pressure!   
 
A change CPLS will be making in the near future 
concerns the issuing of society membership cards.  

Our supply of cards is running out and printing new 
ones is rather expensive.  CPLS members are not 
required to use their cards to take part in activities. 
Therefore on membership renewal or new 
memberships a receipt only will be issued.  Any 
comments on this change will be welcome. Contact: 
Margaret Driver at (306) 242-5329 or e-mail: 
mlily@sasktel.net 
 
The Annual General Meeting will be held on 
Tuesday, March 14th, at 7:30 P.M. at the Dutch 
Growers Garden Centre, 685 Reid Road, Saskatoon.  
There will be a brief meeting to take care of Society 
business.  Following the business meeting and coffee 
break Bonnie Lawrence and Anna Leighton will give a 
presentation on the Prairie Phoenix:  Lilium 
philadelphicum.  Elections will be held at the meeting 
and nominations from the floor or volunteers for 
various positions are always welcome.  CPLS 
executive /directors usually meet about 4-5(max) 
times a year – winter, spring summer and fall. The 
meetings are usually held the 2nd Tuesday of the 
month and are about 2 hours in length. So don’t let 
meetings put you off from joining the CPLS executive 
– they are few in number, short and usually sweet!  
Contact: Barbara Adams-Eichendorf at (306)947-2830 
or  e-mail tobarbae@sasktel.net 
 
Gardenscape’06, March 31, April 1 &2, Saskatoon 
Prairieland Exhibition, Saskatoon. On Saturday, April 
1 at 1:00 p.m.  CPLS is sponsoring a special 
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presentation on Martagon Lilies in the Garden.  The 
speaker is Terry Willoughby an expert on growing, 
hybridizing and showing martagons and other garden 
lilies. Plan to take this in it will be a worthwhile 
experience.  If you have some time to spare March 
31, April 1 or 2. Please consider volunteering to work 
at our booth during Gardenscape’06.   Contact: Bob 
Caldwell at 374-2873.  Volunteers check in at the 
“workers” booth (a schedule of volunteers will be 
there) this should give you admission to the CPLS 
booth and Show.     
 
Summer and fall events include:  Martagon Lily 
Display July 7 & 8 (new event), Annual Lily Show July 

14 & 15 (new section for photos see articles in this 
newsletter for more information on this section), and 
the Fall Bulb Sale in September.  More details of 
these events will appear in up coming newsletters. 
 
 
 
Margaret 

 

       Companions for Martagons: My Favourite 

                     Shade-Tolerant Perennials 
                                     by  Barbara Adams Eichendorf 

 
My yard is located in Hepburn, 50 kilometers 
north of Saskatoon. Until the winter of 05/06, 
Hepburn has been located in Hardiness Zone 2, 
but I think  that, along with most of the prairies, it 
recently took a little vacation to about Zone 6. 
I'm not complaining, but the prairie skeptic in me 
wonders if we will pay later for this little gift of 
warmth. In any case, even though it is warmer 
than normal, it is still a white world out there and 
my eyes long to see green! 
 
There are a few areas of partial or dappled 
shade created by medium sized trees in my 
yard. In some of these areas I have been 
growing martagon lilies along with some 
perennial companions for many years. Martagon 
lilies are earlier blooming and more tolerant of 
shade than most other lilies, and so are a 
valuable addition to the shade border. 
 
One of the best martagons in my yard has been 
L. martagon x dalhansonii. This lily is one of the 
fastest multipliers of the martagons, which are 
notoriously slow to increase, which, of course, 
leads to high bulb prices. L. x dalhansonii has 
been around a long time; it is the result of a 
cross between L.martagon var. dalmaticum and 
L.hansoni made in the late 1800's. The flowers 

are a chestnut red color with some yellow 
spotting. 
  
Two other martagons that I am impressed with 
are 'Mrs.R.O.Backhouse' and 'Sweet Betsy'. 
'Mrs. R.O.Backhouse' is another old cultivar, 
introduced in 1921. It has very thick petals and 
pink-tinged buds opening to yellow with some 
red spotting. This is one of the first martagons I 
bought many years ago and I bought it because 
it was comparatively inexpensive and I wanted 
to try growing a martagon without taking too 
great a financial risk. It is one of the later 
blooming martagons in my collection and still 
one of my favorites. 
 
'Sweet Betsy' is a cream and pink beauty with a 
bit of maroon spotting. It seems to be quite 
vigorous for a martagon and has increased quite 
well over the few years that it has resided in my 
yard. 
 
I have not grown shade-loving perennials as 
long as I have grown those adapted to sunny 
locations, but over several years of growing I 
have come across a few favorites. One of my 
favorites which I have planted not far from the 
pink L.martagon species is Astrantia major, or 
masterwort. This plant seems to be well suited 
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to my heavy soil, as it has survived for many 
years. I purchased three plants, you know - 
package of three for a reduced price! The two 
plants that I placed in sunny locations declined 
and eventually died, but the plant that ended up 
in dappled shade has grown there happily and 
become one that I look forward to seeing each 
year. 
 
Masterwort is a pretty plant which forms a basal 
clump of 3-5 lobed, coarse toothed leaves. The 
flowers are held on stems rising above the 
foliage to a height of about 2 feet. A pinkish collor 
or bract surrounds a dense, button shaped umbel 
of very small flowers which are white with a 
pinkish tinge. There are a few selected varieties 
of this species offered for sale: 'Rosea' is deep 
pink, 'Rubra' is purplish-red, and 'Sunningdale 
Variegated' has lovely green and white 
variegated foliage, with pinkish-tinged greenish-
white flowers. Masterwort is one of those lucky 
(and desirable) plants that never seem to be 
bothered by pests. 
 
One of the very toughest perennials that I have 
grown is Bergenia cordifolia, also known as 
Elephant Ears or Giant Rockfoil. One of my plant 
books lists its common name as Pigsqueak. I am 
not sure what quality of the plant would cause a 
pig to squeak, and I have never heard the plant 
utter a sound, but what a delightful name! This 
plant will grow in sun or shade and seems to be 
quite tolerant of moisture conditions ranging from 
dry to soggy. It is a very low-maintenance 
perennial as it is evergreen and does not require 
cutting back in fall. In fact, cutting it back will 
weaken the plant and prevent it from flowering. 
 
Bergenia is a member of the saxifrage family and 
is native to Siberia. The leaves are large, about 8 
inches across and shiny. They turn a lovely 
mahogany-red color in fall and after a few hard 
frosts they will lay down flat on the ground. They 
lay flat until the ground has thawed in spring and 
then stand upright again. Bergenia blooms in 
early spring, on thick stalks about a foot high 
topped with nodding flowers. Cultivars available 
seem to range  in flower color from white through 
pink shades to almost red. Even though Bergenia 
is seldom bothered by insect pests, the flower 
clusters make a nice light snack for deer, who 
neatly trim the flowers off, leaving a bare stalk 
behind. 
 

Three perennials belonging to the buttercup or 
ranunculus (Ranunculaceae) family are plants 
that I would recommend for shade areas in the 
company of martagon lilies. These are 
globeflower, meadow buttercup and anemone. 
 
Trollius or globeflower is a perennial that has 
adapted well to dappled shade and heavy soil in 
my yard. It starts to bloom just before the 
martagons and continues into the martagon 
season. It is a clump-forming perennial, about 18 
to 30 inches tall depending on the cultivar, with 5
-lobed, deeply serrated leaves. Different cultivars 
are available with flower colors ranging from 
shades of pale yellow  to orange. My books list 
white as well, but I haven't come across that in 
my travels through garden centers. The common 
name comes from the shape of the flowers, 
which often look round or globe-shaped with the 
petals cupped upwards. 
  
Ranunculus acris or meadow buttercup has 
similar cut-leaved foliage to globeflower and 
holds its flowers on wiry stems above the foliage. 
The cultivar 'Flore Pleno" has half-inch button-
shaped yellow flowers, which occur in early 
summer. 
 
I have tried a few different anemones, but the 
snowdrop anemone, Anemone sylvestris, has 
been the most reliable. Like the other two 
members of the ranunculus family that I have 
mentioned, it is clump-forming and has cut-
leaved foliage. It does spread by underground 
roots and can become invasive. In my yard it 
grows to about a foot in height and blooms with 
yellow-centered single white flowers in early 
summer. The cultivar 'Flore Pleno' has double 
white flowers and 'Macrantha' has large single 
white flowers. 
 
A  shade perennial that is relatively new to my 
yard is goatsbeard, or Aruncus dioicus. I planted 
it about three years ago and it has done quite 
well. It resembles a large astilbe, having cut-
leaved foliage and plumes ot tiny, creamy-white 
flowers. It blooms in mid summer, occasionally 
catching the end of the martagon season. It is a 
good plant for the middle or back of the perennial 
border. My books suggest it will eventually reach 
4 feet or more in height, but so far about 21/2 
feet has been the tallest that it has grown in my 
yard. 
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There is a short goatsbeard available, Aruncus 
aethusifolius, which grows to about 10 inches in 
height. this goatsbeard did not perform well in the 
greenhouse where I worked, so I didn't bother to 
spend the money to try it in my yard. Judging by 
the success of the taller goatsbeard, the smaller 
one may be worth a try after all. 
 
For dainty beauty and early bloom, the primroses 
are a great group of plants for the front of the 
shade border. I have tried several different 
primroses and the two that have consistently 
performed well are Primula cortusoides and the P. 
auricula hybrids. The Auricula hybrids (dusty 
miller primrose) have rosettes of evergreen leaves 
and bear clusters of flowers in muted tones of 
wine, red, pink and yellow, often with a 
contrasting yellow or white eye. The leaves have 
a mealy coating on them that resembles a light 
dusting of flour, hence the common name. In my 
yard they usually grow to about 8 inches in height 
and gradually spread to form a larger clump. P. 
cortusoides has quilted green leaves and holds its 
pink blossoms on leafless stems about 8 inches 
above the rosette of leaves. It blooms about the 
same time as globeflower and Bergenia. 
 
Another little gem for the front of the shade border 
is Shooting Star or Dodecathion meadia. This is a 
native North American wildflower whose black-
tipped flowers point earthward, with pink petals 
extending upward. The leaves are formed into a 
basal rosette and sometimes will go dormant in 
mid-summer. 

 
Meadow-rue or Thalictrum is a great perennial for 
a woodland or shaded area. there are a few 
species and cultivars available and most that I 
have tried have performed well in my yard. The 
tallest is a 5 foot tall plant that I bought as 
Columbine meadow-rue, or Thalictrum 
aquilegiifolium. It has delicate, pinkish-mauve 
flowers held above the foliage in large fluffy 
clusters in mid summer. The leaves resemble 
those of columbines, but must be less palatable 
because the little green worms that eat 
columbines never seem to bother the meadow-
rue. 
 
Another tall meadow-rue that has proven to be 
quite tough is dusty meadow-rue, or T. flavum 
subs. glaucum (syn. Thalictrum speciosissimum). 
The leaves and stems of this plant have a bluish-
green tint and the flowers are fluffy pale yellow. 
 
I  have not grown many hostas, but no discussion 
of shade perennials would be complete without 
mention of this very popular foliage plant. My 
favorite hosta receives that designation not 
because of its foliage, but for the flowers. 'Ginko 
Craig' is a charming little hosta, about 10 inches 
in height with medium green leaves bordered in 
white. It has a good show of the most beautiful 
striped purple flowers on strong stems in mid to 
late summer. 
  
As I mentioned in my last article, we are looking 
for your opinions and input. If you have favorite 

MARCH 14, 2005 
 
 
CANADIAN PRAIRIE LILY SOCIETY ANNUAL GENERAL 
MEETING.  AGM will be held on Tuesday March 14th 
at Dutch Growers Garden Centre, 685 Reid Road, 
Saskatoon at 7:30 p.m. Business meeting and speakers 
Bonnie Lawrence and Anna Leighton to follow.  All 
members are welcome and bring a friend. 
 
 
MARCH 31, APRIL 1 & 2 
 
GARDENSCAPE’06.  This event will be held at the  

Saskatoon Prairieland Exhibition Park, Trade Centre 
Building, Saskatoon, SK. CPLS will be taking part in this 
annual event.  Note the special event at the show:   
 
* Saturday. April 1 at 1:00 p.m. CPLS is sponsoring 
Terry Willoughby who will be speaking on “Martagon 
Lilies in the Garden” 
 
 
JULY 7 & 8 (tentative date) 
 
CPLS MARTAGON LILY DISPLAY.  Display will be held 
at The Mall at Lawson Heights, Saskatoon SK.  More 
details in June Newsletter. 

Coming Events .............. 
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JULY 14 & 15 
 
CPLS ANNUAL LILY SHOW.  The show will be held at 
The Mall at Lawson Heights, Saskatoon, SK.  More 
details in the June Newsletter 
 

SEPTEMBER 
 
ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP & PUBLIC BULB SALES.   More 
information in June and September newsletters.  

 

Editor’s Desk ............. 

Not a lily year (2005) here.  They were just starting to 
bloom in late July.  We had bad hailstorm on the 29th.  
The ground was white with hail and my lilies were 
sticks! A few near the house survived. 
 
It was so wet in the fall that no transplanting could be 
done.  We have about 8 inches of soil on a gravel base 
but we had too much rain for drainage.  The soil was 
just muck!!  
 
Hope for better times next year. 
 
A note from Helen Archer, Sundre Alberta. 
 
[Ed:  Thank you Helen for sharing your experience 
with us.  It is unfortunate that the weather did not 
cooperate so you could enjoy your garden in 2005. But 
as you indicate there is always hope for next year.] 
 
Once again the editors are making a call for articles for 
your newsletter.  Without an exchange of information 

between gardeners/members the newsletter can get 
pretty stale.  Seriously consider making a contribution 
– large or small all articles, notes, etc are welcome. 
 
Any article submitted will be considered for 
publication, please include your name and complete 
address.  Newsletter DEADLINES are February 15, May 
15, August 15 and November 15.  So get pen to paper, 
fingers to keyboard and send in your words. 
 
Mail to: CPLS NEWSLETTER EDITORS 
              Margaret /Ed Driver 
              182 Dore Crescent 
              Saskatoon, SK, Canada 
              S7K 4X7 
..............e-mail: mlily@sasktel.net 
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Many amateur photographers take pride in their 
photos and usually relegate those captured moments 
to the family album.  But there are those who take the 
extra step and mount them for display or for 
enhancing a room’s décor – something that can be 
enjoyed for years. 
 
Mounting prints for display is not necessarily the task 
of a professional photographer or a photo print shop.  
You can create a very professional job yourself just be 
following a few simple steps, 
 
You will need a stiff backing material like Corefoam (it 
or similar will be available at craft shops) to mount the 
print.  It is a lightweight, white board about 3/16” 
thick which can easily be cut to size.  And you must 
have an adhesive which will hold the photo for years 
whilst not damaging the colours.  A product such as 
3M Photo-Mount works very effectively.  And there 
will be need for a very sharp hobby knife and a 
straightedge or square. 
 
Cut a piece of Corefoam which is slightly larger than 
your photo (or you can skip this and mount directly 
onto the large board).  Following the instructions on 

the adhesive spray can, coat the back of the print with 
adhesive.  It dries fairly quickly.  A second coat is 
recommended applied cross-direction to the first coat.  
While the adhesive is still tacky stick the print on to 
the Corefoam and smooth from the centre outwards 
in all directions until it is flat, smooth and held fast. 
(This step is best done correctly the first time as you 
don’t get a second chance!).  If you are mounting a 
large print like 8”x10” it is recommended that both 
surfaces be sprayed with adhesive. 
 
The print will now be ready for final trimming.  Using 
the straightedge and hobby knife trim to the edge of 
the print, making sure that the corners are square.  
Once trimmed it is ready for framing or putting into a 
display. 
 
Simple.  And at lot less expensive than going to the 
photo shop.  So let’s see all those great shots of lilies 
at the 2006 CPLS Lily Show. 
 

 

Mounting Photographs 

Photo Contest  @ CPLS Annual Lily Show 

                        Barbara Adams Eichendorf 

             Art Delahey 

As an addition to our Annual Show 2006, we are 
holding our first Lily Photography Contest.  This 
presents a great opportunity for everyone to share 
their favorite lilies, whether they are in bloom at 
show time or not!  I know we have lots of great 
photographers out there who would love to enter 
their work in this contest.  So, take a look through 
your photos and think about which ones you’ll enter.  
The following is an outline of the rules and the rules 
will also be included in the Show Schedule which will 
be included in the June Newsletter. 
 

The contest is open to anyone who wishes to enter.  
All photographs must feature “true” lilies (genus 
Lilium). 
 
Rules and Instructions for the Lily Photo Contest 
 

 Photographs must be 8’ x 10”, 8” x 12”, or 8 
½” x 11” in size. 

 Photographs must be mounted on 1/8” or 
¼” thick cardboard, poster-board, or foam-
board of the same size as the photo. 

 The back of the photo should contain the 
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following information: 
a. The name of the entrant, address, 

phone number and e-mail address 
if available. 

b. The Section and Class in which the 
photograph is entered. 

c. The name of the lily or lilies 
pictured –“Lily Unknown” is 
acceptable. 

 
 The CPLS Show Committee has the right to 

place photos in the most appropriate class. 
 Participants retain all legal rights to their 

photos, but grant CPLS permission to use 
images of entered photos for CPLS website 
and CPLS Newsletter. 

 Photographs will be returned to entrants 
(exhibitors) after the show, or may be picked 
up between 3 p.m. and 4 p.m. at the show 
site on Saturday 15, 2006. 

 Entries may be mailed to or delivered to 
CPLS Photo Contest, c/o Sharon Newton, 
1615 Alexandra Ave, Saskatoon, SK, S7K 
3C4; (306) 653-0819;  these entries MUST be 
received by July 10, 2006.  Entries may be 
delivered to the Show site (The Mall at 
Lawson Heights) during the Show set-up 
from 3 p.m. to 9 p.m. Thursday July 13, 2006 

 
Lily Photo Classes 
 
Section A 
 
This is the Competition Section which is open to 
amateur photographers only and is divided into two 
classes.   Total number of photos per exhibitor in this 

Section is 4, regardless of Class.  For example:  an 
exhibitor may choose to enter three photos in Class 1 
and one photo in Class 2 for a total of 4 photos 
entered. 
 

Class#1….the “Single Lily” Class in which the 
photo(s) entered may be of one or more 
flowers of the same Lilium plant, or of a 
Lilium inflorescence, or of an individual 
Lilium plant. 
 
Class #2….the ‘Multi-Lilies” Class in which 
the photo(s) entered may be of multiple 
lilies, including “stands” or “patches”, or 
may be of a garden scene which prominently 
features Lilium plants or flowers. 

 
 
Section B 
 
This is the Exhibition Section which is open to 
amateur and professional photographers.  Total 
number of photographs allowed per exhibitor in this 
section is 2. 
 

Class # 3….the “Open” Class in which the 
photo(s) entered may feature a Lilium flower
(s), plant(s), a stand, patch or garden scene 
which prominently features Liliium plants. 

 
 
The photos entered in the classes in Section A will be 
judged by a qualified expert and all photos entered 
may be voted for by visitors to the show.  Awards will 
be given to the judged classes and for the ‘Peoples 
Choice’ by vote for best photo. 
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For more information on how to the cardboard 
mounting yourself, check out Art’s article in this 
Newsletter.  If you don’t feel confident about doing 
this yourself, Phase II Photo has the technology to do 
this for you for a reasonable price. 
 
We hope to have a good response to this new 
addition to our show and it is our intention to have 
the Photo Contest a permanent part of the show if 
there is enough interest shown.  If you need more 
information please contact Barbara at (306) 947-
2830, or send me an e-mail  barbae@sasktel.net 

 

                         AGM   &   Elections 

CPLS ELECTION SLATE To date  for 2006 
 

 
 
NOMINATIONS for 
 
 PRESIDENT:   Margaret Driver 
 
 
VICE PRESIDENT:  none 
 
SECRETARY:  Sharon Newton 
 
TREASURER:  Art Delahey 
 
DIRECTORS 2006-2008:  Five Directors are needed.    
 
  Herb Sunley 
  Cecilia Kachkowski 
  Jim Sullivan     
 
At the Annual General Meeting (March14, 2006) Nominations from the floor for any or all of the positions can 
be made. 
 
This slate has been prepared by Barbara Adam-Eichendorf, Past-President. 

 


